COLLECTIVE AGREEMENT



MacKENZIE ART GALLERY

and

THE CANADIAN UNION OF PUBLIC EMPLOYEES, LOCAL 5791



April 1, 2014 – March 31, 2015

2014-2015

TABLE OF CONTENTS

PREAMBLE1			
ARTICL	.E 1 - DEFINITIONS	3	
ARTICL	.E 2 - SCOPE	4	
2.1	Scope	4	
	•		
ARTICL	E 3 - UNION SECURITY	4	
3.1	Recognition	4	
3.2	Union Membership		
3.3	No Discrimination		
3.4	Deduction of Union Dues		
3.5	Monthly Statements		
3.6	New Employees		
3.7	Union Access		
3.8	Union Use of Employer's Premises		
3.9	Union Use of Gallery Facilities		
3.10	Bulletin Boards		
3.11	T-4 Slips Crossing Picket Lines during a Strike and Handling Goods		
3.12 3.13			
3.13	Work of the Bargaining Unit Time Off for Union Meetings		
3.14	Contracting Out		
3.15	Volunteers		
3.17	Special Funding and Hiring		
ARTICL	E 4 - VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS		
4.1	Posting	7	
4.2	Bidding on Vacant Positions	8	
4.3	Notice of Results		
4.4	Basis for Selection		
4.5	On-The-Job Training	8	
ARTICL	.E 5 - PROBATIONARY PERIOD	9	
5.1	Probationary Period	9	
5.2	Transfer during Probationary Period		
5.3	Assessment Period	10	
5.4	Employee Medical Examinations	10	
ARTICL	.E 6 - SENIORITY	11	
6.1	Definition of Seniority	11	
6.2	Loss of Seniority		
6.3	Seniority Rosters		
6.4	Correction of Seniority Roster		
6.5	Seniority Roster to Union		
ARTICL	.E 7 - LAY OFF AND RECALL	12	
7.1 7.2	Notice of Position Abolishment due to Change in/or Reduction of Programs		
7.2	Employee Qualifications for Bumping		
7.3 7.4	Notice to Exercise Bumping Rights		
7.5	Acceptance of an Offer of a Position.		
7.6	Bumping Order		

7.7	Employees Not Offered a Position	
7.8	Rights of Employees Who are Bumped	
7.9	Time to Adjust in New Position	
7.10	Severance Pay	14
7.11	Termination	14
ARTICI F	8 - TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE	15
8.1	Technological Change	
8.2	Reduction of Work Force	
8.3	Notice	
8.4	Consultation	
ARTICLE	E 9 - HOURS OF WORK	16
9.1	Full-time Employees	16
9.2	Flextime	
9.3	Discretionary Days	16
9.4	Other Days	17
9.5	Rest Periods	17
9.6	Days of Rest	17
9.7	Part –Time Employees	17
9.8	Hours of Casual Employees	17
9.9	Agreement to Work Additional Hours	18
9.10	Pay Calculation	18
ARTICI F	E 10 - PAY ADMINISTRATION	18
10.1	Rates of Pay	
10.2	Pay Periods	
10.3	Pay	
10.4	Increments	
10.5	Pay on Promotion	
10.6	Pay on Demotion	
10.7	Pay on Transfer	
10.8	Pay Rate on Recall	
10.9	Pay on Bumping OR Employer-Initiated Transfer	
10.10 10.11	Temporary Performance of Additional Duties	
10.11	Clerical Errors	
ARTICLE	E 11 - HOLIDAYS	21
11.1	Named Holidays	21
11.2	Compensation for Holiday Falling on Saturday	
11.3	Compensation for Holiday Falling on Sunday	22
11.4	Compensation for Working on a Holiday	
ARTICLE	E 12 - VACATION LEAVE	22
12.1		
12.1	Vacation Entitlement	
12.2	Vacation Leave Enduement in the First Fiscar Tear of Employment	
12.3	Recognition of Other Service	
12.4	Vacation Leave Must be Authorized	
12.5	Vacation Carry-over	
12.0	Approved Leave with Pay During Vacation	
12.7	Holiday During Vacation	
12.8	Pay	
13.1	Employer to Establish a Classification Plan	
13.1	Manual of Classification Specifications	
· 		

13.3	Classifications for New Positions	24
ARTICLE	14 - RECLASSIFICATION	25
14.1	Changes in Classification	25
14.2	Reclassified Positions	
14.3	Disputes	
14.4	Joint Classification Appeals Committee	
ARTICLE	15 - SICK LEAVE	27
15.1	Sick Leave Defined	27
15.2	Rate of Accumulation	27
15.3	Accumulation of Sick Leave	27
15.4	Personal/Family Leave	27
15.5	Deduction from Sick Leave Accumulation	
15.6	Proof of Illness	27
15.7	Sick Leave During Leave of Absence and Lay-off	28
15.8	Notification of Sickness or Injury	28
15.9	Compensation from a Third Party	28
15.10	Investigation of Accidents	29
15.11	Injury Pay Provisions	29
15.12	Transportation of Accident Victims	
15.13	Sick Leave Credits Exhausted	
15.14	Sick Leave for Administrative, Professional and Technical Employees Bargaining Unit Employees	29
ARTICLE	16 - DISCIPLINE OF EMPLOYEES	29
16.1	Principle of Innocence and Burden of Proof	29
16.2	Progressive Discipline	
16.3	Reprimand	
16.4	Written Warning	
16.5	Suspension	
16.6	Dismissal	
ARTICLE	17 - GRIEVANCES	31
17.1	Definition	31
17.2	Administrative Grievance	
17.3	Dispute Referred to Supervisor	
17.4	Recognition of Union Steward	
17.5	Permission to Leave Work	
17.6	Stage 1	
17.7	Stage 2	
17.8	Stage 3 Arbitration	
17.9	General	
ARTICLE	18 - LEAVE OF ABSENCE	34
18.1	Union Leave	3/1
18.2	Compassionate Care Leave and Special Leave of Absence	
18.3	Leave for Jury Duty	
18.3 18.4	Bereavement Leave	
	Leave for Court Appearance or Incarceration	
18.5 18.6	Maternity/Adoption/Parental Leave	
18.7	Professional Development Fund	
18.7	Professional Development Committee	
	-	
	19 - OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY	
19.1	Co-operation on Safety	
19.2	Safety Committee Pay Provisions	39

19.3	Safety Measures	
19.4	Educational and Training Programs	
19.5	Safety and Health Reports, Records and Data	
19.6	No Disciplinary Action	
19.7	Visual Display Terminal	
19.8	Options of Pregnant Employees	41
ARTICL	E 20 - BENEFIT PLANS	41
20.1	Group Benefits	41
20.2	Benefits During Leave of Absence	41
20.3	Assisted Early Retirement	43
20.4	Benefits for Administrative, Professional And Technical Employees Bargaining Unit Employees	43
ARTICL	E 21 - MISCELLANEOUS ITEMS	43
21.1	Provisions of Tools	43
21.2	Rules and Regulations	43
21.3	Protective Clothing	43
21.4	Accountable Professional Expense Allowance	
21.5	Deferred Salary Leave Plan	43
ARTICL	E 22 - HARASSMENT	44
22.1	The Union and the Employer do not condone sexual harassment.	44
22.2	Definition	
22.3	Criteria	44
22.4	Procedure	
22.5	Personal Harassment	44
22.6	Definition	44
22.7	Procedure	45
ARTICL	E 23 - TERMS OF AGREEMENT	45
23.1	Duration	45
23.2	Previous Agreements	
23.3	Conflicting Laws	
LETTER	OF UNDERSTANDING - PENSION AND BENEFIT PLAN JOINT COMMITTEE	47
	DIX A - CLASSIFICATION SCHEDULE	
APPENDIX B - PAY SCHEDULE		
		_

This Agreement is made in Duplicate

BETWEEN

MacKenzie Art Gallery Incorporated (hereinafter referred to as the "Employer")

- and -

The MacKenzie Art Gallery Employees' Union CUPE Local 5791

being a chartered local Union of the Canadian Union of Public Employees, (hereinafter referred to as the "Union")

Preamble

WHEREAS it is the purpose of the Employer to provide for the preservation and care of works of art which are held in public trust;

and

WHEREAS this purpose is of mutual concern to both the Employer and its employees;

and

WHEREAS it is in the public interest to further harmonious relations between the Employer and its employees through the process of collective bargaining with respect to all aspects of employment including compensation, working conditions, job security, health and welfare and employee development;

and

WHEREAS the Union is the certified bargaining agent for the employees of the Employer, the parties hereto agree as follows:

Party Rights

<u>Union Rights</u> -- The Employer recognizes the Union, CUPE Local 5791 as the sole and exclusive bargaining agent of all employees covered under Saskatchewan Labour Relations Board certificate number 076-96 and hereby agrees to negotiate with the Union all matters concerning the relationship between the parties to this Agreement, aiming toward a peaceful and amicable settlement to any difference that may arise between the parties to this Agreement.

<u>Management Rights</u> -- Except as hereinafter specifically provided, the operation and administration of the Employer including the right to hire, terminate, transfer and direct employees is vested solely and exclusively in the Employer. The Employer agrees that in exercising its management rights and in the administration of this Agreement, it shall do so in a fair and reasonable manner.

<u>Union-Management Committee</u> -- There shall be an Employer Union-Management Committee consisting of three representatives from the Union and a minimum of two members from Management for the purpose of resolving difficulties and promoting harmonious relationships. The Committee shall meet at the request of either party for the purpose of discussing all matters of mutual concern. The Committee may make recommendations to the Employer and the Union. Time spent by employees in carrying out the functions of the Committee shall be considered as time worked. The work of the Committee will include classifications and reclassifications. However, neither the Executive Director nor the CUPE Local 5791 Executive Member shall participate in reclassifications or reconsiderations under Article 14.01 or 14.03.

<u>Joint Classification Appeals Committee</u> -- A Joint Classification Appeals Committee (in this Article, the "Committee") shall be established consisting of the Executive Director and CUPE Local 5791 Executive Member. All documentation must be filed with via the Director of Operations.

<u>Conflict of Interest</u> -- To protect the integrity of the process, if a member of the Committee's personal interest impairs that member's ability to act in the best interests of the Committee or represent it fairly, impartially and without bias, the member must remove themselves from the issue at hand until that issue is resolved. Whenever possible, an alternate will replace the excused Committee member.

ARTICLE 1 - DEFINITIONS

- **1.1 Casual Employee** is an employee who is appointed to work that, due to its nature, cannot be scheduled, anticipated, or projected or work that is of a very limited duration.
- **Classification** means a group of positions involving duties and responsibilities so alike that the same qualifications may be reasonably required for, and the same schedule of pay can be equitably applied to, all positions in the group.
- **Demotion** is defined as the movement of an employee from a position in one class to a position in another class with a lower maximum hourly wage.
- **1.4 Executive Director** means Executive Director of MacKenzie Art Gallery Incorporated.
- **1.5 Employee or Employees** means a person or persons to which the terms of this Agreement apply as indicated in Article 2. Employees are entitled to all rights and benefits of this Agreement unless otherwise limited.
- **1.6 Employer** means The MacKenzie Art Gallery Incorporated.
- **1.7 Fiscal year** of the MacKenzie Art Gallery Incorporated ends each March 31st.
- **1.8 Full-time** means an employee who works full-time hours on a regular basis.
- **1.9 Gender** he, his, him, she, her, hers includes reference to a persons of the opposite gender whenever the facts or context so requires.
- **1.10 Manager Administration** means usually the first level of management, which is out-of-scope of this Agreement.
- **1.11 Director of Operations** means usually the first level of management, which is out-of-scope of this Agreement.
- **1.12 Part-time Employee** is ongoing, less than full-time employment, involving part days, part weeks, part months or part years with a minimum pre-determined number of hours.
- **1.13 Pay Plan** means the scale of wages as contained in Appendix "A" and the rules governing its application as contained in Article 10.
- **1.14 Permanent Employee** means an employee who has been appointed to a permanent position and has successfully completed the required probationary period.
- **1.15 Promotion** means the movement of an employee from one position to another with a higher maximum hourly rate of pay.
- 1.16 Term Employee is an employee appointed for a specific term and who works on a

full-time or regular part-time basis. Such an employee works for a specific project as additional staff required for a limited period of time only or replaces a permanent employee who is absent for an extended but limited period such as leave of absence or disability. No term employment shall exceed two years unless approved by the Union-Management Committee.

- **1.17 Transfer** means the movement of an employee from one position to another position with the same maximum hourly rate of pay.
- **1.18** Union means the MacKenzie Art Gallery Employees Union CUPE Local 5791.

ARTICLE 2 - SCOPE

2.1 Scope

This Agreement shall apply to all employees employed by the Employer with the following exceptions:

- a) Executive Director
- b) Manager Administration
- c) Director of Operations
- d) Director of Marketing and Community Relations
- e) Executive Assistant
- f) guest lecturers, guest curators, guest writers, performers or artists
- g) employees hired with the assistance of employment grant programs
- h) employees hired with the assistance of grants programs for positions that fall outside the collective agreement
- i) and such other positions or classes as the parties to this Agreement may agree from time to time or as per Labour Relation Board Orders.

Criteria for determining scope status shall be as set out in Sec. 2 of *The Trade Union Act*.

ARTICLE 3 - UNION SECURITY

3.1 Recognition

The Employer agrees to recognize the Union as the sole and exclusive collective bargaining agent for the employees covered by this Agreement.

3.2 Union Membership

All employees who are now or hereafter become, members of the Union shall maintain their membership in the Union as a condition of their employment, and all new employees whose employment commences hereafter shall, within twenty (20) calendar days after the commencement of their employment, apply for and maintain membership in the Union as a condition of their employment.

3.3 No Discrimination

There shall be no discrimination with respect to any employee by reasons of age, race, creed, colour, national origin, political or religious affiliation, sex, marital status, sexual orientation, place of residence, membership or activity in the Union, or physical disability (except where the disability would prevent the carrying out of the duties).

3.4 Deduction of Union Dues

The Employer shall deduct, as a condition of employment of employees who are members or who become members of the Union, initiation fees, dues, and such other assessments as the Union may direct in writing through its Secretary-Treasurer, from the first pay cheque due in each month from each such employee and remit the same prior to the tenth day of the month following the calendar month in which such deduction is made, to the Secretary-Treasurer of the Union, accompanied by a list of names of all employees for and on behalf of whom such deductions, whether initiation fees, dues or assessments were made, and for what months the individual deductions were made.

3.5 Monthly Statements

Monthly statements shall also be forwarded to the Secretary-Treasurer of the Union showing the names of all new employees covered by this Agreement hired during the month, and the date they were employed; also the names of all employees covered by this Agreement who have left the employ of the Employer during the month, and the date of severance.

3.6 New Employees

The Employer agrees to acquaint new employees with the fact that a Collective Agreement is in effect, and with the conditions of employment including those set out in this Article dealing with Union security.

A representative of the Union shall be given thirty (30) minutes during working hours to acquaint new employees with the benefits and duties of Union membership and for signing dues deduction authorization cards.

3.7 Union Access

Employees shall have the right to the assistance of a Union representative during discussions related to grievances or negotiations with respect to this Agreement. Such representative shall have access to the employees during working hours, and to the premises, in order to investigate and to assist in the settlement of any grievances.

3.8 Union Use of Employer's Premises

The Employer agrees to allow the Union to hold meetings and educational functions and to conduct Union business for employees. Subject to the approval of the Executive Director, the Employer will make space available for such functions subject to normal scheduling restrictions.

3.9 Union Use of Gallery Facilities

The Employer agrees to provide the Union reasonable use of Gallery duplicating services, computing facilities, audio-visual equipment and the Gallery internal mail service, both electronic and paper.

3.10 Bulletin Boards

The Employer shall make available to the Union a bulletin board in an appropriate non-public location so that the employees have access to it, upon which the Union shall have the right to post notices and information, which may be of interest to the employees.

3.11 T-4 Slips

At the time Income Tax (T-4) slips are made available, the Employer shall indicate the amount of Union dues paid by each Union member.

3.12 Crossing Picket Lines during a Strike and Handling Goods

At locations other than the Employer's premises, employees shall have the right to refuse to cross a picket line arising out of a labour dispute.

This refusal shall not be grounds for disciplinary action, but if the refusal results in the employee(s) not being able to perform their normal duties and other work is not available, the employee(s) may immediately be taken off payroll until once again able to perform their normal duties.

3.13 Work of the Bargaining Unit

Employees of the Gallery whose jobs are not in the Bargaining Unit shall not regularly work on any jobs which are included in the Bargaining Unit unless mutually agreed upon by the parties to this Agreement.

3.14 Time Off for Union Meetings

The Employer agrees to hold discussions with the Union concerning time off for employees to attend Union meetings and to conduct Union business.

3.15 Contracting Out

The Employer agrees that it will not reduce pay or benefits or lay off any employees in order to contract out the duties normally performed by members of the bargaining unit; nor will the Employer replace laid-off employees by contracting out the work which they would normally perform (also see section 6.2.4).

3.16 Volunteers

No regular employee of the Gallery will be laid off or have hours of work reduced as a consequence of the Gallery decision to assign tasks to volunteers.

In the event the Gallery determines to assign tasks to volunteers, which would result in the reduction in hours available to casual employees in a program, the Employer will provide the union and the affected employees with six (6) months notice. The Union may present alternatives to the Board.

3.17 Special Funding and Hiring

The Union recognizes that in some cases funding may be available only to hire members of an identifiable group (e.g. summer student employment). Membership in that group shall then constitute a bona fide qualification for the assignment of hours or if no existing less than full-time staff are members of that group, the hiring of new staff.

ARTICLE 4 - VACANCIES AND PROMOTIONS

4.1 Posting

All vacant positions governed by this agreement, whether new positions or other positions, will be posted for a period of seven (7) days in places accessible to all employees. In addition, where it is apparent that term positions will extend longer than four (4) months, these term positions will be posted.

Such notice shall contain the following information: nature of position, qualifications, required knowledge and education, skills, shift, wage or salary rate or range.

Oualifications shall be established in a reasonable manner.

Postings for casual employees will be posted with the notation that the Employer cannot guarantee any number of hours for casual positions.

4.1.1 Assignment of Casual Hours

Casual hours will be assigned to the senior willing and qualified less than full-time employee. It shall be the responsibility of the employee to notify the Gallery of their availability.

It is agreed that the appropriate casual assignment may be the completion of a task or related tasks (e.g. unpacking and packing a travelling exhibition) and availability may include availability for the entire task.

It is further recognized that within broad job descriptions, certain specific qualifications or specific demonstrated skills may be reasonably required for certain duties and that the possession of those qualifications or skills is a prerequisite for the assignment.

It is the responsibility of the employee to provide the Gallery with information concerning the employee's qualifications and skills.

There may be instances where casual hours are assigned to a less senior casual staff person. Any hours available over and above the number of hours necessary to maintain a trained pool of casual staff will be offered to casual staff based on seniority roster.

4.2 Bidding on Vacant Positions

4.2.1 All Permanent employees have bidding rights. Casual and term employees will have bidding rights upon the completion of one thousand (1,000) hours.

Such employees may bid on posted positions by completing an application and submitting it to the Director of Operations within seven (7) days of the date the position is posted.

Positions will not be advertised out of the Gallery until after the expiration of the seven- (7) day period (unless prior arrangements are made with the Union-Management Committee).

4.3 Notice of Results

The Employer agrees to make every effort to fill positions and notify applicants as expeditiously as possible following the posting period.

Employees on vacation, or approved leaves of absence, may apply by proxy by having their Shop Steward or fellow employee submit an application on their behalf, providing that consideration of the application will not result in a delay in filling the position. The application will be given the same consideration as any other legitimate application.

Information will be included on the application as to where the employee may be contacted to arrange for an interview. The employer will not be responsible for any costs incurred in any employee's efforts to comply with this clause.

4.4 Basis for Selection

In filling job vacancies, including promotions, transfer, and new positions, the job shall be awarded to the applicant with the greatest seniority provided they have a satisfactory work record and they meet the qualifications and are able to perform the skills required for the job.

When a posted term position is discontinued, a permanent employee holding the position will be placed in the employee's previous position without loss of seniority or service credits.

If there is not a qualified internal applicant, the Employer will consider, on the same basis as outlined above, the applications of employees who are close to possessing the required qualifications before considering any external candidate. If an appointment is made of an applicant who does not possess the required qualification(s) of the position, the Employer may, as a condition of appointment, require that the applicant obtain the qualification(s) within a specific time limit.

4.5 On-The-Job Training

At the request of an employee and with the approval of the Employer, arrangements may be made for on-the-job training conditional on no disruption of the performance of the duties of any position affected. Length of service in the work unit will be one of the factors considered in scheduling the training. This may be on the Employer's time or arrangements can be made to allow access to the facilities of the work place on the employee's time. (Written permission for this must be secured).

ARTICLE 5 - PROBATIONARY PERIOD

5.1 Probationary Period

All newly hired permanent and term employees shall be on probation for a period of four (4) months from the date of commencing duties. During the probationary period, the employee shall be entitled to all rights and benefits of this Agreement, except that a probationary employee may be dismissed for unsuitability.

- **5.1.1** At the discretion of the Executive Director the probationary period may be extended by the cumulative length of any period(s) of absence from work for more than five (5) consecutive days. In the event this happens, the employee will be notified prior to the extension.
- **5.1.2** Notwithstanding the above, the probationary period may also be extended by a period of up to two (2) months if mutually agreed to by both parties to this Agreement. This will be determined a minimum of five (5) days prior to the completion of the four- (4) month probationary period.
- **5.1.3** During the probationary period written performance evaluations will be done for permanent and term employees, and reviewed with the employee every two (2) months. Meetings to review performance evaluations will be scheduled with employees. Employees may choose to have union representation at these meetings if they wish.
- **5.1.4** During the probationary period for casual employees written performance evaluations will be done and reviewed with the employee at 325 and 650 hours. Meetings to review performance evaluations will be scheduled with employees. Employees may choose to have union representation at these meetings if they wish.

5.2 Transfer during Probationary Period

An application to transfer during a probationary period may be made in accordance with Article 4 but the right of making such application will be subject to the following conditions:

- **5.2.1** A probationary employee can be dismissed for unsuitability regardless of whether the employee has made application to transfer;
- **5.2.2** Effective the date of transfer a new probationary period will commence;

5.2.3 If the employee is not successful in the new probationary period there will be no reversion rights to the original position.

5.3 Assessment Period

An employee who is placed, bumps, is recalled or accepts a transfer or promotion and who has previously completed a probationary period shall be appointed subject to an assessment period of three months, during which time performance will be appraised with the employee every six (6) weeks.

At the discretion of the Employer, the assessment period may be extended by the cumulative length of any period(s) of absence from work for more than five consecutive days. The assessment period may be extended for a period up to three (3) months by mutual agreement of the Employer and the Union. The employee will be notified of any extension(s).

In the case of a permanent employee, at the end of the assessment period, if the employee has not performed satisfactorily, or at any time during the period when it becomes clearly evident that the employee does not meet performance expectations, the employee shall be returned to their former status (either layoff, or position and salary), subject to any increment which normally would have been received had the employee remained in that position. During the assessment period, an employee may return voluntarily to the employee's former status (either layoff or position) without any penalty.

Notwithstanding the above an employee who reverts during an assessment period shall always have the right to revert to their former status (either layoff or position occupied) which may, in turn, displace an employee who has completed a probationary or assessment period, and this displaced employee also shall have the right to revert or to be laid off as appropriate.

In the event an employee's former position has been eliminated, a reverting employee shall be dealt with under Article 7.

In the case of a non-permanent employee, at the end of the assessment period, if the employee has not performed satisfactorily, or at any time during the period when it becomes clearly evident that the employee does not meet performance expectations, employment will be terminated.

5.4 Employee Medical Examinations

Newly hired employees who are eligible to enrol in the Long Term Disability Plan may be required to undergo a medical examination prior to the completion of their probationary periods. Normally a doctor will conduct this examination chosen by the Employer and at the Employer's expense. However, the employee will have the option of having the examination conducted by a doctor chosen by the employee and at the employee's expense. The examination conducted by the employee's doctor will be done in accordance with a form supplied by the Employer. In addition, the Employer reserves the right to require a second opinion by a doctor of its choice at its expense.

ARTICLE 6 - SENIORITY

6.1 Definition of Seniority

Seniority for all employees is based on continuous service. Seniority for all permanent employees is defined as the length of employment from the last date of hire into the bargaining unit, including all service with the MacKenzie Art Gallery Incorporated, and any service prior to April 30, 1996 with the University of Regina, subject to Articles 6.2. Seniority will include permanent employees who, prior to appointment, previously worked on a term basis which was continuous with their permanent appointment, will have their employment recognized for seniority purposes. Seniority shall operate on a bargaining-unit-wide basis at the Gallery. Seniority is a factor in determining promotions, transfers, demotions, layoffs, and recall.

- Term hourly employees: seniority is defined as the total number of hours worked.
- Term employees on salary: seniority is defined as the prorated number of hours worked to the maximum of 1950 hours per year, or 162.5 hours per month.
- Casual hourly employees: seniority is defined as total number of hours worked.
- Casual or term employees who have accumulated one thousand (1, 000) hours of seniority will have bidding rights.

6.2 Loss of Seniority

An employee shall not lose seniority rights if absent from work because of sickness, accident, or leave of absence approved by the Employer.

An employee shall lose seniority rights in the event of:

- **6.2.1** discharge without reinstatement;
- 6.2.2 resignation from the Employer effective from the date of termination. An employee may withdraw a resignation without prejudice, up to twenty-four (24) hours from the end of the business day on which the resignation was originally submitted;
- 6.2.3 failure to return to work within eight calendar days following a lay-off and after being notified by registered mail or other appropriate notification to do so, unless through sickness or other just cause. It shall be the responsibility of the employee to keep the employer informed of the employee's current address. An employee recalled for casual work of employment of short duration at a time when employed elsewhere shall not lose recall rights for refusal to return to work. If an employee is not returning to work that employee shall so notify the Employer and the Union in writing as soon as possible;
- **6.2.4** an employee laid off a period exceeding twelve (12) months;
- **6.2.5** a casual employee who has not worked for a period of twelve (12) months.

6.3 Seniority Rosters

The Employer agrees to prepare and post in May of each year, in places accessible to all employees, a seniority roster for all employees at the Employer eligible to accumulate seniority.

6.4 Correction of Seniority Roster

On presentation by an employee or the Union of proof of error in the roster(s), a correction shall be made immediately. Any corrections shall be shown on a supplementary sheet.

6.5 Seniority Roster to Union

One copy of each roster shall be forwarded to the Union.

ARTICLE 7 - LAY OFF AND RECALL

7.1 Notice of Position Abolishment due to Change in/or Reduction of Programs

The Employer will inform the Union as far in advance as possible of any position abolishment(s), which would result in any layoffs.

Prior to the lay-off notices being given the parties may jointly develop a buy-out package for employees to volunteer to take lay-off or early retirement.

Written notice of at least thirty (30) days in advance of lay-off shall be given to any permanent employee whose position is to be abolished.

Prior to reaching the midpoint of an employee's notice period, the employee shall provide the Director of Operations with a written statement indicating whether or not the employee wishes to bump at the end of the notice period.

For an employee in a term position the notice period, for the purpose of this Article only, will be deemed to commence with the notice of a specific termination date in that position.

7.2 Options of Employees whose Position is Abolished

An employee whose position is being abolished shall have the right to exercise any one of the following:

- a) to exercise bumping rights on basis of the total seniority in accordance with Article 7.3 through 7.8;
- b) to go on lay-off and thereafter be entitled to bid on vacancies as per Article 4 for a period not to exceed one (1) year. A copy of all postings will be sent to employees latest known home address;
- c) to retire, if eligible; or

d) to resign and if applicable receive severance pay in accordance with Article 7.10.

7.3 Employee Qualifications for Bumping

Subject to the bumping order and provided the employee is qualified, bumping may be exercised laterally within a series of classes having the same maximum rate of pay. The bumping employee must possess the requirements for the position into which the employee is bumping, as indicated on the immediately prior posting for the position, except where the Gallery can demonstrate that there has been a bona fide change in the requirements for the position.

If that is not possible then bumping rights may be exercised downward within a series of classes. Bumping shall cease when an employee is made an offer at any order of bumping or if the employee fails to bump.

7.4 Notice to Exercise Bumping Rights

A permanent employee who intends to exercise his bumping rights shall indicate his intention in writing to the Director of Operations by the midpoint of receipt of the notice of position abolishment.

If no response is received within this period, the employee shall be deemed to have declined the option to bump and will be placed on lay-off as per Article 7.2(b).

7.5 Acceptance of an Offer of a Position

An employee will have three (3) working days to consider the formal offer of a position made as a result of exercising his bumping rights. The three- (3) day period shall be deemed to have commenced at 5:00 p.m. of the day the offer is formally made or at the end of the employee's work period on the day the offer is made whichever is later. If the employee does not accept the offer of the position within the three- (3) day period, it will be deemed that they have declined the offer.

If an employee does not accept an offer of a position in the bumping order, they will be deemed to have declined the option to bump and will be placed on lay-off as per Article 7.2(b).

7.6 Bumping Order

Bumping rights shall be exercised in the following order:

- a) to bump laterally to a position for which the employee is qualified.
- b) to bump downward into the lower paid position of the employee's choice for which the employee is qualified.

All bumping shall occur to the employee with the least total seniority in the classification. Employees in full-time positions may choose to bump into less-than-full-time positions, but are not required to do so if full time positions are available. Employees in less-than-full-

time positions may bump into a less-than-full-time position in which the hours most closely approximate the employee's current hours.

7.7 Employees Not Offered a Position

If the employee is not offered a position after having proceeded through all stages of bumping, they must choose a different option in Article 7.2.

7.8 Rights of Employees Who are Bumped

The options in Article 7.2 shall be available to permanent employee(s) who have been bumped, however such employees shall not be considered to have been laid off for the purpose of the thirty (30) calendar day written notice requirement.

7.9 Time to Adjust in New Position

An employee who bumps is subject to an Assessment Period of three (3) months as per clause 5.3. An employee who fails to perform satisfactorily shall be reverted to Article 7.2.

7.10 Severance Pay

A permanent employee who is terminated pursuant to Article 7 shall be entitled to receive severance pay on the basis of one (1) month pay for each year of service or portion thereof. Pay will be calculated on the basis of the employee's rate of pay at the time of separation. Severance pay is a payment to an employee to ease the effects of involuntary separation through job abolishment and layoff. It is not compensation for past services.

The payment will be to a maximum of twelve- (12) months' pay.

Eligible years for the purpose of severance pay will include all continuous employment as that established under Article 6.

7.11 Termination

When an employee has been laid off for a continuous period of twelve (12) months, employment will be considered terminated as per Article 6.2.4

7.11.1 Status During Recall to a Non-Permanent Position

A permanent employee who accepts a non-permanent position as outlined in this article will retain all rights until an appropriate position is obtained.

Any placed or recalled employee who does not complete the assessment period or whose term appointment ends will revert to layoff and resume the layoff period at the point at which the employee was immediately prior to placement or recall.

7.11.2 Benefits During Layoff

A laid off employee will be considered to be on leave of absence without pay.

7.11.3 Casual Employees

A casual employee will be deemed terminated if they have not worked within a period of twelve (12) calendar months. Casual employees will be notified of this

provision when hired. The variation of hours of a casual employee will not be subject to the lay-off and recall procedures.

ARTICLE 8 - TECHNOLOGICAL CHANGE

8.1 Technological Change

The parties recognize that the Employer and its employees are affected by the rapid expansion of knowledge and the constant modification of technology. This may require employees to modify their job knowledge and skills from time to time.

8.2 Reduction of Work Force

If the work force is reduced due to technological change and employees whose jobs are being eliminated are not entitled to the rights and benefits conferred by Saskatchewan legislation, they will be entitled to the benefits outlined in Article 7.

8.3 Notice

If any permanent employee's job is eliminated because of technological change, the affected employee will be given three- (3) months' notice in writing. In addition, the Employer, when it becomes aware that any employee's position will be eliminated because of technological change, will notify the Union and consultation will be initiated by the Union-Management Committee.

8.4 Consultation

In cases of technological change, which directly affects conditions of employment, the Union-Management Committee agrees to enter into consultation at the request of either party.

Consultation may include such things as: the nature of change to be introduced; timing of such; reassignment of duties; effects on terms and conditions of employment; plans for retraining relative to existing employees adapting to new equipment or work method; establishment of a rate of pay to be provided during training and arrangements for the costs of materials and /or tuition; arrangements for assessment of an employee's suitability for training and arrangements for periodic assessment of an employee's progress while in training.

Where positions are being abolished, such consultation may be to consider training and/or redeployment.

Such training may be for an existing position at the Gallery or may only be intended to supplement an employee's skills. Where retraining and/or redeployment does not take place, then the provisions of Article 7 will apply.

ARTICLE 9 - HOURS OF WORK

9.1 Full-time Employees

Generally speaking, the hours worked, exclusive of approved leaves, holidays, discretionary days, meal breaks and vacation will average seven and one half hour (7.5) per day and thirty-seven and one-half (37.5) hours per week.

9.2 Flextime

The parties recognize that because of the nature of duties and responsibilities, a precise schedule of daily hours is inappropriate in most instances. The particular duties and responsibilities of an employee and to some extent the personal working preference of the employee will influence the hours of work. Work schedules shall be determined by mutual agreement between staff members and their supervisor.

It is the responsibility of the employee to monitor their actual time worked within a flexible framework to ensure compliance with an average of thirty-seven and one-half (37.5) hours per week.

If the employee predicts it will not be possible to average the hours worked within a three-(3) month period, the employee must approach the supervisor for a resolution.

Where the supervisor, in consultation with the Director of Operations, is unable to accommodate time off in return for excessive hours which are predictable, the employee will be paid at the rate of double time for hours in excess of thirty-seven and one-half (37.5) per week.

In the event of circumstances which could not have been predicted by the employee, the Director of Operations' approval is required for payment of overtime.

Overtime paid to an employee on a monthly rate shall be computed on the value of one hour. The hourly rate shall be computed by using the annual rate divided by 1950 hours.

Part-time employees who work less than full days will not receive overtime until their work exceeds the stated regular hours of work (9.1).

9.3 Discretionary Days

Permanent full-time employees shall be entitled to one (1) discretionary day with pay each month to be taken at a time mutually agreed between the supervisor and the employee, except;

- a) The employee may schedule a Discretionary Day in conjunction with regular days off.
- b) Any banked Discretionary Days must be used within the fiscal year in which they were banked.
- c) There shall be no claim for sick leave when an employee is ill on a Discretionary Day off.

Permanent less-than-full-time employees may be considered for Discretionary Day eligibility on a case-by-case basis where in the opinion of the Employer it would be operationally feasible to do so. Those permanent less-than-full-time employees shall be entitled to a prorated number of Discretionary Days. Permanent less-than-full-time employees not eligible for Discretionary Days shall have their work hours adjusted on a pro-rated basis.

It is understood that permanent less than full-time employees in effect at the date of signing this Agreement shall have the option to bank Discretionary Days. Those permanent less-than-full-time employees shall be entitled to a prorated number of Discretionary Days.

9.4 Other Days

The employer may require permanent or part time employees to take some days between Christmas and New Year's Day. The employee may choose to use Discretionary Days (when applicable), Vacation Days or flextime.

9.5 Rest Periods

There shall be two (2) paid rest periods of fifteen (15) consecutive minutes each per day. Employees working less than full-time hours shall receive one fifteen minute rest period for every three and one-half (3 $\frac{1}{2}$) hours worked.

9.6 Days of Rest

All employees shall be entitled to two (2) consecutive days of rest within a seven- (7) day period. It is the responsibility of employees who normally work irregular hours to arrange their schedule appropriately. When an employee is unable to arrange their schedule to provide for two (2) consecutive days off, the employee must approach the supervisor to find a resolution. If the employee is still required to work on a day of rest, the employee shall be credited with a minimum of three (3) hours of work for each occasion the employee reports to work on a scheduled day off. Emergency call out on a day of rest will entitle the employee to a minimum three- (3) hour credit.

9.7 Part –Time Employees

The hours of work for part-time positions shall be as identified on the posting and will also be identified as a percentage of the full-time position. Rates of pay shall be the salary of the position multiplied by the percentage of full-time hours worked. Part-time employees shall enjoy all the benefits of this Agreement, prorated according to the percentage of full-time hours worked.

9.8 Hours of Casual Employees

A casual employee may be scheduled to work and be paid less than seven and one-half (7.5) hours per day or thirty-seven and one-half (37.5) hours per week. Nothing in this article shall be construed to be a guarantee of hours of work for any casual employees. However, should the Employer cancel hours of work which have been scheduled and assigned as herein set out without giving the employee(s) affected at least twenty-four (24)

hours notice by telephone message and if the employee(s) affected reports to work, such employee shall be guaranteed three (3) hours of work or three hours pay in lieu thereof.

Where a casual employee works six (6) hours or more, the employee will be granted a scheduled unpaid meal break of at least thirty (30) minutes within every five (5) consecutive hours worked. On occasion it may not be possible to provide a thirty- (30) minute unpaid meal break within every five (5) hours work for Gallery Shop casual employees. In these instances, it may be necessary for Gallery Shop casual employees to take their meal break at another time or it may be necessary to forego a meal break. On these occasions, the Employer will permit the employee to eat while working.

9.9 Agreement to Work Additional Hours

Employees who are employed to work fewer than the stated regular hours of work for their classifications may not be required to work additional hours without Employee's agreement.

9.9.1 Where the supervisor requires a casual employee to be scheduled to work more than seven and one-half (7.5) hours per day or thirty-seven and one-half (37.5) per week, the supervisor must obtain approval from the Director of Operations prior to the excess hours being worked. Providing approval is obtained, the employee will be paid at the rate of double time for excess hours worked.

9.10 Pay Calculation

For the purposes of pay calculations, approved vacation, sick leave or any other leave with pay shall be included as actual hours worked subject to the following:

- a) In no event shall the number of hours included as actual hours worked exceed a maximum of seven and one-half (7.5) hours per day.
- b) In the event an employee has actually worked a part day, the maximum number of hours which will be included as actual hours worked shall not exceed that number of hours required to bring about a combined (hours actually worked plus approved leave with pay) maximum of seven and one-half (7.5) hours per day.
- c) The foregoing shall have no application if the employee was not scheduled to work on any such day.
- d) Leave without pay shall not be included as hours actually worked.

ARTICLE 10 - PAY ADMINISTRATION

10.1 Rates of Pav

The rates of pay in Appendix "B," attached to and forming part of this Agreement, shall be the rates paid to the employees occupying the positions allocated to the classification.

10.2 Pay Periods

All employees shall be paid monthly.

10.3 Pay

- 10.3.1 All full-time, part-time or term employees shall be paid a monthly salary. Part-time salaries shall be calculated based on the percentage of the normal weekly hours worked multiplied by the monthly salary. Casual employees shall be paid the hours worked times the hourly rate as contained in the pay schedule. Approved leave with pay shall also be considered as hours worked. Part-time or term employees may be paid hourly if appropriate.
- **10.3.2** Employees paid an hourly wage who are employed in a week where a statutory holiday occurs will receive 1/20 of their regular wages in the four weeks before a public holiday as public holiday pay, no matter what their days of work. The calculation includes all wages and vacation pay, but not overtime. Approved leave with pay shall also be considered as hours worked.

10.4 Increments

10.4.1 Increments for Permanent and Term Employees

Eligible permanent and term employees shall receive an increment on April 1 of each year. Employees with continuous service of one or more years will be entitled to a full increment. Employees with less than one year of continuous service will be eligible for a prorated increment based on the number of full months of continuous service.

10.4.2 Increments for Casual Employees with less than 1,950 hours of service

Casual employees with fewer than 1,950 hours of service will receive an hourly rate equal to the first step of their salary band and are not entitled to pay increments.

10.4.3 Increments for Casual Employees with 1,950 or more hours of service

On April 1 of each year, casual employees with 1,950 or more hours of service will receive one full increment within their salary band for each 1,950 hours of service.

10.4.4 Withholding Increments

Notwithstanding the above, the Employer may withhold the increment on the basis of an unsatisfactory report. The Employer shall notify the employee in writing of such action prior to the increment date and give reasons thereof. If the employee is not served with such notice prior to the increment date, they will be deemed to have earned the increment.

An employee may grieve against the withholding of their increment and the onus of proof that the increment may be withheld shall rest on the employer.

10.5 Pay on Promotion

10.5.1 If an employee's classification is changed upward by reclassification, promotion, or appointment to a higher position on a permanent or temporary basis, the new salary

shall be within the range of the new classification. The new salary will be the first step except when the former salary overlaps the new range in which case the new salary will be the next increment higher than the former salary to an amount equal to no less than 6% of the employee's current salary.

10.5.2 On promotion, if other than on the first working day of the month, the increment date shall be adjusted to the first of the month of promotion. Whenever a permanent employee's increment date or an adjustment in salary occurs on the same date as a promotion or reclassification, the employee shall receive the increment or adjustment before the promotion formula applied.

10.6 Pay on Demotion

When a permanent employee is demoted, the rate of pay for the new position shall be as follows:

Involuntary demotion:

- a) If the rate of pay received in the previous position was more than the maximum rate of the new position, the employee's rate shall be red-circled for a duration of two (2) years or until a new range overtakes the red-circled salary. After two years if the employee's rate still exceeds the maximum rate of the new position, the employee's rate will lower to the maximum rate of the new position.
- b) If the rate of pay received in the previous position falls within the range of pay of the new position, the new rate will be the former rate received.

Voluntary demotion:

- a) If the rate of pay received in the previous position was more than the maximum rate of the new position, the new rate will be the maximum of the new position.
- b) If the rate of pay received in the previous position falls within the range of pay of the new position, the new rate will be the former rate received.
- c) For temporary positions or special projects, management has discretion to maintain current salary if significant professional development benefits for the employee can be demonstrated.

10.7 Pay on Transfer

When an employee is transferred, they shall retain their rate of pay.

10.8 Pay Rate on Recall

When an employee is re-employed after lay-off, they shall be paid at that step in the range which gives them an hourly rate no less than the rate they were paid at the time of lay-off.

When determining an employee's wage on re-employment, the employee's hourly rate on the date of lay-off shall be adjusted by any negotiated increase applied after the date of layoff.

10.9 Pay on Bumping OR Employer-Initiated Transfer

Where, as a result of a bump or employer-initiated transfer, a permanent employee is employed in the same classification and level, the rate of pay shall be at the same step in the range as at time of lay-off, or previous to the transfer, including anytime which may have been earned towards an increment.

10.10 Temporary Performance of Additional Duties

Temporary performance of additional duties is the voluntary assignment of an employee to perform duties of a greater responsibility than defined in her current classification. In such circumstances the employee shall receive payment for each regular day of assignment equal to an increase of 6% over their current hourly rate.

Temporary performance of a higher position is subject to Article 10.5. Assignments for five (5) or fewer working days shall not apply.

After ninety (90) calendar days, the assignment will be reviewed by the Union-Management Committee.

10.11 Itemized Statements

The Employer will provide, on each pay day, to each employee an itemized statement of wages showing the month, hours, rates, deductions, etc. Upon request, personal material will be provided in sealed envelopes.

10.12 Clerical Errors

Clerical errors made relative to an employee's salary or benefit plans will be adjusted, but in such a way as not to prejudice the rights of the employee.

ARTICLE 11 - HOLIDAYS

11.1 Named Holidays

The Employer recognizes the following as paid holidays: New Year's Day, Family Day, Good Friday, Victoria Day, Canada Day, Saskatchewan Day, Labour Day, Thanksgiving Day, Remembrance Day, Christmas Day and Boxing Day.

The Employer will attempt to accommodate the interests of employees in the observance of their religious holidays. Accommodation of religious holidays which are in addition to the holidays provided for in the collective agreement will be taken as vacation leave or leave without pay.

11.2 Compensation for Holiday Falling on Saturday

When any of the above-noted holidays falls on a Saturday and is not proclaimed as being observed on some other day, the following method will apply for all non-shift workers: At the Employer's election the preceding Friday or the following Monday will be deemed to be the holiday with pay.

11.3 Compensation for Holiday Falling on Sunday

When any of the above-noted holidays falls on a Sunday and is not proclaimed as being observed on some other day, the following method will apply for all non-shift workers: At the Employer's election, the following Monday (or Tuesday, where the preceding clause already applies to the Monday) shall be deemed to be the holiday.

11.4 Compensation for Working on a Holiday

An employee who is authorized by the Employer to work on any of the above holidays shall be paid at the rate of double time in addition to regular monthly salary. The employee may choose to take the above compensation as time in lieu.

ARTICLE 12 - VACATION LEAVE

12.1 Vacation Entitlement

The following provisions accrue to employees provided seniority is not broken. During the first year of service, an employee will be entitled to one and one quarter (1.25) days vacation for every month of service, or fifteen (15) working days per year. From the date one year of employment is completed until five (5) years have been completed, an employee is entitled to one and two thirds $(1\ 2/3)$ days vacation for each month of service, or twenty (20) days per year. At the end of five (5) years of service, an employee will be entitled to vacation leave at the rate of two and one twelfth $(2\ 1/12)$ days per month, or twenty-five (25) days per year. At the end of nineteen (19) years of service, an employee will be entitled to two and one-half $(2\ 1/2)$ days per month or thirty (30) days per year.

12.2 Vacation Leave Entitlement in the First Fiscal Year of Employment

Vacation is to be taken after it is earned and the employee is expected to use the entitlement by the end of the fiscal year following the year in which it is earned. Partial months shall be prorated if necessary.

12.3 Vacation Leave

12.3.1 Vacation Leave – Term (of less than 12 months) and Casual Employees

All Term (of less than 12 months) and Casual employees shall be paid 6% vacation pay on each pay cheque.

12.3.2 Vacation Leave – Term (of more than 12 months) and Part-Time Employees

Vacation allowances shall be paid at the following rates:

- 6 percent when the vacation entitlement is fifteen (15) days vacation,
- 8 percent when the vacation entitlement is twenty (20) days vacation,

- 10 percent when the vacation entitlement is twenty-five (25) days vacation,
- 12 percent when the vacation entitlement is thirty- (30) days vacation.

Employees who receive vacation allowance on each pay cheque may be granted leave of absence without pay, if requested. The leave must be taken at a time mutually agreed between the employee and the supervisor.

An employee may elect to bank such earnings and be paid out when a vacation is taken, provided two- (2) week's notice is given to payroll.

12.4 Recognition of Other Service

Years of employment shall include service with the Employer, as well as service as that established under Article 6.

12.5 Vacation Leave Must be Authorized

Leave provided in this Article must be authorized by the employee's supervisor. Every effort will be made to permit the taking of the leave between May 1 and October 1 in each year. Employees, insofar as the regular operation of the Gallery permit, will be allowed to take their vacations at the time they request.

Vacation leave shall be rotated to ensure equity regardless of seniority.

No employee shall be required to work during scheduled vacation. However, should an employee agree to work, the vacation period so displaced shall, at the employee's option, either be added to the vacation period or reinstated for use at a later date mutually agreed upon.

An employee shall be entitled to receive vacation in an unbroken period unless otherwise mutually agreed upon between the employee and the Director of Operations.

12.6 Vacation Carry-over

An employee shall be entitled to carry over any unused vacation entitlements from one fiscal year to the next based on the following criteria:

- For the year ending March 31, 2013 the current year entitlement as per clause 12.1 Vacation Entitlement plus five (5) days
- For the year ending March 31, 2014 the current year entitlement as per clause 12.1 Vacation Entitlement plus three (3) days
- Beyond March 31, 2014 the current year entitlement as per clause 12.1 Vacation Entitlement
- Additional amounts may be carried over only with approval of the Executive Director. Such requests and the Executive Director's response shall be in writing
- Any pay out which may result shall be at the employee's current rate of pay

12.7 Approved Leave with Pay During Vacation

When an employee qualifies and is approved for:

- a) sick leave as a result of being seriously ill, seriously injured, or hospitalized, provided this is verified by a medical certificate, or
- b) bereavement leave, or
- c) any other approved leave,

during the employee's vacation, there shall be no deduction from vacation credits for such absence. The period of vacation so displaced shall, by mutual agreement between the Employer and the employee, be either added to the vacation period or reinstated, if requested.

12.8 Holiday During Vacation

When a holiday falls within an employee's annual vacation, such employee shall be granted one additional day's vacation

12.9 Pay

Employees who will be on vacation on regular pay day shall receive an advance approximately equal to their net pay, providing notice in writing is given at least fifteen (15) working days in advance of their last day at work. For purposes of this clause "annual vacation" shall mean a period of a least five- (5) working days.

ARTICLE 13 - CLASSIFICATION PLAN

13.1 Employer to Establish a Classification Plan

All new or revised classifications shall be established in accordance with this Article.

The Employer shall establish and maintain a classification specification plan in which positions of similar kind and responsibility are included in the same classification.

Each classification specification will specify the knowledge, skills, abilities and experience required for each job.

All jobs shall be allocated to one of the classifications set forth in Appendix "A". Each employee will be given a job description upon commencement of employment.

13.2 Manual of Classification Specifications

Classification specifications shall be available at the request of an employee.

13.3 Classifications for New Positions

Whenever a new classification is created for a new position, the parties will negotiate for its exclusion or inclusion in this Agreement, and if included rate of pay. All such negotiations

will be handled by the Union-Management Committee. The position will not be filled until the classification is established. The rate of pay when finally decided will be retroactive to the date of the position being filled.

ARTICLE 14 - RECLASSIFICATION

14.1 Changes in Classification

When changes are made to a job description or when a permanent employee, the Union or the Employer feel that a position is incorrectly classified, a request for review of classification may be made as follows:

- a) The employee, Union or Employer shall make a request in writing for review of classification to the Union-Management Committee via the Director of Operations. The employee's job description, approved by their immediate supervisor, will be attached.
- b) Within five (5) working days of receiving the request for review, the Union Management Committee via the Director of Operations will provide written acknowledgement of receipt of the request to the employee and the Union.
- c) Within twenty (20) working days of receiving the request for review, the Union-Management Committee will make a final decision. The Committee via the Director of Operations will notify, in writing, the employee and the Union.
- d) Within five (5) working days of the decision being made, the Committee via the Director of Operations will notify, in writing, the employee and the Union of the final decision. Such notification will include a rationale for the decision.

14.2 Reclassified Positions

If the position is reclassified, the reclassification and any resulting change in pay shall be effective the nearest first of the month to the employee's request for review.

14.2.1 Reclassification at a Higher Level

If an employee is reclassified to a higher level, the new salary shall be in the range of the new classification. The new salary will be the first step except when the former salary overlaps the new range in which case the new salary will be the next increment higher than the former salary to an amount equal to no less than 6% of the employee's current salary.

14.2.2 Reclassification at a Lower Level

If an employee is reclassified to a lower level and their current salary is higher than the maximum rate of the lower level, the employee's salary shall remain unchanged until such a time as the maximum rate of the new pay level equals or surpasses the employee's current salary. The employee will then be paid in accordance with Appendix B. If the reclassified employee's current salary falls within the range of

the new lower level, the new rate will be the former rate received. The employee shall continue to advance to the maximum rate of the new pay level in accordance with Article 10.4, "Increments".

14.3 Disputes

If an employee or the Union is dissatisfied with the final determination resulting from a request for review of classification, the employee will have the right to have the Union-Management Committee reconsider its decision.

Within ten (10) working days of the date of the final decision of the Union-Management Committee, the employee shall file an appeal, in writing, to the Union-Management Committee via the Director of Operations.

Within ten (10) working days of the date of the appeal, the Union-Management Committee shall respond in writing via the Director of Operations to the employee.

14.4 Joint Classification Appeals Committee

If the employee, Union or Employer feels that the classification review has not resulted in the correct classification a written appeal may be filed to the Joint Classification Appeals Committee for consideration, with notice to the other party as follows:

- a) Within twenty (20) working days from receipt of the notice from the Director of Operations, the written appeal must be submitted stating the results of the review conducted under clause 14.3.
- b) Within five (5) working days of receiving the appeal, the Committee will provide written acknowledgement of receipt of the request to the employee and the Union.
- c) The Committee shall meet to discuss the appeal and may call for written or personal representation from the employee, the supervisor and the Employer. The employee may have the assistance of a Union representative in preparing and presenting the case and the Union representative can be chosen to present the case to the Committee.
- d) Within twenty (20) working days of receipt of the appeal, the Committee shall notify the person who submitted the appeal of the decision of the Committee. This will be communicated by the Secretary of the Joint Classification Appeals Committee.

The decision of the Committee shall be final and binding, and not subject to grievance procedures. A position, which has been the subject of an appeal, may not be the subject of another classification review (and appeal) until six (6) months have elapsed since the decision was rendered by the Committee.

ARTICLE 15 - SICK LEAVE

15.1 Sick Leave Defined

Sick leave means the period of time an employee is absent from work with full pay by virtue of being sick or disabled, quarantined by a duly authorized medical person, or under examination or treatment by a physician including donation of organs, chiropractor, or dentist, donating blood, or because of an accident for which compensation is not payable under *The Workers' Compensation Act*.

15.2 Rate of Accumulation

For sickness and other disability credits when an employee, other than casual, commences employment on the first day of the month, the employee shall be allowed, without deduction in pay, one and one-quarter (1.25) days for each month of service.

Where an employee commences employment on or before the 15th of the month, the commencement date, for the purpose of this section only, shall be deemed to be the first of the month in which employment commenced. If the commencement date is after the 15th of the month, it shall be deemed to be the first of the following month.

15.3 Accumulation of Sick Leave

All unused portions of sick leave will be cumulative.

15.4 Personal/Family Leave

Upon approval of the supervisor, an employee shall be granted personal/family leave (to be deducted from the employee's sick leave accrual) to attend to personal/family related situations which require the employee's involvement. Where no one other than the employee can provide for the needs of a member of the employee's immediate family during a serious illness, the employee may apply (by telephone, confirmed later in writing) to their supervisor for personal/family leave. Serious illness need not mean life threatening and it is understood the seriousness of the illness may be related to the age of the family member. The employee may be required to provide medical evidence of the serious illness.

15.5 Deduction from Sick Leave Accumulation

Absence on account of illness will be deducted from sick leave accumulation based on actual time absent and calculated as a portion of the regular daily work hours for each employee. Usage of paid sick leave on each occasion of disability is limited to a period of one (1) year.

15.6 Proof of Illness

An employee may be required to produce a certificate from a medical practitioner for any illness in excess of five (5) working days certifying that the employee was unable to carry out duties due to illness. The Employer reserves the right at any time during an illness to request either a medical certificate to be submitted signed by a medical doctor, or that the employee undergo at the earliest opportunity a medical examination conducted by a doctor specified by the Employer and at the Employer's expense.

15.7 Sick Leave During Leave of Absence and Lay-off

When an employee is granted leave of absence without pay or receives lay-off, and such absence exceeds thirty-one (31) days, the employee shall maintain but not accrue sick leave credits.

15.8 Notification of Sickness or Injury

Every employee who is absent from duty on account of injury or sickness shall notify the immediate supervisor as soon as possible indicating the probable length of absence. If the supervisor is unavailable, notification should be made to the appropriate person in the department.

15.9 Compensation from a Third Party

When an employee is involved in an accident or any other action that involves the possibility of reimbursement for time away from work, the employee shall immediately contact the Director of Operations to advise of the facts.

When an employee is compensated by a third party for a loss of salary due to complete or partial disability resulting from sickness or accident, the Employer will pay the difference between the employee's regular monthly pay and the payment, computed on a monthly basis, made by the third party during the period of disability or until the employee's accumulated sick leave has been used up. The reduction of accumulated sick leave in such cases will be made according to the following formula:

Reduction of sick leave	Employer supplement to
(working days)	compensation
Period of disability (working	Regular monthly salary
days)	

Notwithstanding the foregoing, where an employee is eligible for a claim for benefits from Workers' Compensation, the benefit paid by Workers' Compensation will be deemed to be at the rate of seventy (70%) percent of the employee's gross pay and, therefore, deduction from sick leave in respect of such time period will be at the rate of three-tenths (3/10) of a day for each day absent.

The Employer may make advances to the employee pending settlement of the claim against a third party, either from sick leave or from the disability plan. Such advances and any employer benefit plan costs pertaining thereto will be repaid to the Employer when settlement is obtained from the third party minus a prorata share of any legal fees and disbursements incurred by the employee to recover a claim provided that the employee will, at the request of the Employer, agree to initiate a review through the Law Society of the reasonableness of the solicitor's account in the event the Employer considers the account to be unreasonable.

Where the Director of Operations becomes aware of the potential of a third party claim pursuant to this clause the employee will be required to sign a written agreement to immediately repay when settlement is obtained.

Upon request of the Employer, the employee will produce an affidavit setting forth the amount of compensation received from the third party.

Where the total time loss is less than ten (10) working days, the Director of Operations may waive the right to a subrogated claim provided by this article.

15.10 Investigation of Accidents

The Occupational Health and Safety Committee members shall be notified of serious accidents or injuries and the scene shall be investigated as soon as possible. The Employer agrees to provide the Union with copies of all Workers' Compensation Board reports.

15.11 Injury Pay Provisions

An employee who is injured at work and is required to leave for treatment or is sent home by a supervisor or attending physician as a result of such injury shall receive payment for the remainder of the shift. An employee who has received payment under this section shall receive pay for time necessarily spent for further medical treatment of the injury during regularly scheduled working hours, subsequent to the day of the accident.

15.12 Transportation of Accident Victims

Transportation to the nearest physician, or to hospital or home will be provided at the expense of the Employer for employees incapable of using their normal form of transportation except when compensated for transportation by a third party.

15.13 Sick Leave Credits Exhausted

No employee's services shall be terminated by virtue of having exhausted sick leave credits.

15.14 Sick Leave for Administrative, Professional and Technical Employees Bargaining Unit Employees

It is understood that Employees originally hired under the University of Regina Administrative, Professional and Technical Employees Bargaining Unit contract will retain sick leave benefits as defined in the current Administrative, Professional and Technical Employees Bargaining Unit contract in effect at the date of signing this Agreement, and that this benefit varies from that described herein.

ARTICLE 16 - DISCIPLINE OF EMPLOYEES

16.1 Principle of Innocence and Burden of Proof

Both parties agree that an employee is considered innocent until proven guilty. In case of discharge or discipline the burden of proof on a balance of probabilities of just cause shall rest with the Employer. Evidence presented shall pertain only to the grounds stated in the discharge or discipline notice to the employee.

16.2 Progressive Discipline

The Employer endorses the concept of progressive discipline in situations of poor performance. However, the Employer reserves the right to use any disciplinary action deemed appropriate, regardless of the order of the following clauses.

16.3 Reprimand

If an employee is formally reprimanded concerning unacceptable conduct or performance, it will be done with the Shop Steward present. A written notice including particulars of the work performance or behaviour, which led to such dissatisfaction shall, within ten (10) working days of the reprimand, be forwarded to the employee, with copies to the Union. If this procedure is not followed, the reprimand may not be used against the employee in a warning or dismissal procedure. An employee may respond in writing to the reprimand, and such response will become part of the employee's record. Reprimands issued in accordance with Article 16.3 will be removed from the employee's file after two (2) years of subsequent employment during which no formal disciplinary action is taken.

16.4 Written Warning

An employee whose performance and/or conduct are unsatisfactory shall be given written warning in the presence of the Shop Steward and a copy of the written warning will be forwarded to the Union. The Union will be notified of the issuing of a written warning (Article 16.4) forty-eight (48) hours (two [2] working days) in advance of the warning being given to the employee. From the date the written warning is given, the employee shall be given a period of thirty (30) calendar days in which to achieve a satisfactory standard. The Union has the right to investigate from the date this warning is given. From the expiration of the thirty (30) day period, the Employer shall have seven (7) calendar days in which to consider the employee's standard of performance during the trial period. The employee shall, within the seven (7) day period, receive notice in writing, with a copy to the Union, that either (a) the employee's services during the thirty (30) day period were satisfactory, or (b) that the employee's performance was considered unsatisfactory and that the employee is suspended.

From the date an employee is suspended, seven (7) calendar days shall be allowed for Union investigation. Upon the expiration of seven (7) days, the suspension will become a dismissal unless a grievance is filed by the Union. If the grievance is upheld or the written warning is withdrawn, the employee will be reinstated and will suffer no loss of pay for the period suspended and the written warning will be removed from the employee's file. A written warning and related follow-up issued in accordance with this clause will be removed from the employee's file after four (4) years of subsequent employment during which no formal disciplinary action is taken.

16.5 Suspension

The Employer reserves the right to suspend an employee without pay for just cause, for a period up to one (1) month. Confirmation of the action taken by the Employer will be conveyed to the employee in writing by the Director of Operations as soon as possible, with a copy of the letter to the Union. If the Union considers the action unjustified, it shall have, from the date of suspension begins or the notice is received by the Union, whichever

is later, fourteen (14) days in which to file a grievance. Letters will be removed from the employee's file after four (4) years of subsequent employment during which no formal disciplinary action is taken. The employee's benefit plan coverage will continue in full effect during any suspension.

16.6 Dismissal

The Employer reserves the right to dismiss any employee for just cause. The employee shall be suspended for seven (7) calendar days during which time the Union shall have an opportunity to investigate the circumstances and state its cause.

Upon request, the Union will be given an additional period of seven (7) calendar days for investigation purposes. Unless a grievance is presented to the Employer within the seven (7) or fourteen (14) day period, the employee will be dismissed. If no just cause has been proved, the employee shall be reinstated without loss of pay. Confirmation of the action taken by the Employer will be conveyed to the employee in writing by the Director of Operations. A copy of the letter will be sent to the Union.

ARTICLE 17 - GRIEVANCES

17.1 Definition

Whenever a difference shall arise between the parties hereto or any person bound by this Agreement concerning its interpretation, application, operation or alleged violation, the difference shall be dealt within accordance with the procedures herein outlined.

17.2 Administrative Grievance

Grievances involving interpretation of administration of this Agreement signed by a duly authorized Union official and not involving a specific individual and grievances by a group of employees shall be taken directly to Stage 2 to the following procedure.

17.3 Dispute Referred to Supervisor

An employee(s), before initiating an individual grievance, must first refer the matter to the employee's supervisor or the individual responsible for making the decision, which is the subject of the grievance. The employee(s) shall be accompanied to the meeting by the Shop Steward or other Union representative if the employee(s) so wishes. If the matter is not settled satisfactorily, the employee(s) may refer the matter to the Union for presentation at Stage 1.

If in the view of the Director of Operations at Stage 1, the matter that is the subject of dispute has not been adequately discussed prior to grievance, the matter may be referred back to such action before formal acceptance at Stage 1.

17.4 Recognition of Union Steward

In order to provide an orderly and speedy procedure for the settling of grievances the Employer acknowledges the rights and duties of the Union Steward. The Steward or Union representative shall assist any employee(s) in preparing and presenting a grievance in

accordance with the grievance procedure. The Union will provide the Employer a list of Stewards annually.

17.5 Permission to Leave Work

The Union recognizes that each Steward or a designated Union representative is employed full time by the Employer and that such a person will not leave work during working hours without permission in order to perform duties under this Agreement. Such permission will not be unduly withheld and the Steward or designated Union representative will not be hindered, coerced, restrained or interfered with while investigating a grievance or presenting an adjustment provided in this Agreement.

17.6 Stage 1

- 17.6.1 If the Union considers the grievance to be a legitimate one it shall immediately refer the written grievance signed by a duly authorized Union official or by the employee(s) concerned, to the appropriate Supervisor with a copy to the Director of Operations. In order to be accepted, a copy of the grievance must reach the Director of Operations within thirty (30) calendar days of the incident, which is the subject of the grievance, except as provided for in Article 5 and 16. Grievances submitted after these time limits will not be accepted.
- **17.6.2** The Union through the Director of Operations may request a meeting at which the Supervisor shall be present together with the Director of Operations. One or more of the aggrieved employees may be present at the request of either party.
- **17.6.3** Within seven (7) working days of receiving the grievance, the Director of Operations shall render a decision in writing.

17.7 Stage 2

If a decision is not rendered within the time limits, the Union may within seven (7) workings days of receipt of the reply or of the expiration of the time limits, whichever is earlier, refer the written grievance to the Executive Director. This Officer shall render a written decision, after appropriate meetings and consultation, within seven (7) working days of receipt of the grievance.

17.8 Stage 3 Arbitration

17.8.1 Time Limit

In the event that any grievance or matter in dispute has not been settled through the procedure outlined above, either party may, within ten (10) days, submit the grievance or matter in dispute to an Arbitration Board in accordance with this Article.

It is agreed that time is of the essence in reaching a just conclusion to the grievance and arbitration process and, therefore, both parties agree that they will do everything possible to ensure that the selection of the Board and the arbitration proceeds as quickly as possible.

17.8.2 Composition of the Board

The Arbitration Board shall consist of three (3) members. One shall be named by the Employer and one named by the Union. The parties to this Agreement shall endeavour to agree on a third member who shall act as Chair of the Board. Each of the parties to this Agreement shall have their respective Board member selected and made known to each other within seven (7) working days of notice being given by either party for the establishment of the Board.

17.8.3 Selection of the Chair

The two- (2) parties shall endeavour to agree on the selection of a Chair within twenty-one (21) working days of the notification of the grievance being submitted for arbitration. In the event of their failure to agree on a Chair within the time prescribed, they shall notify the Minister of Labour for the Province of Saskatchewan, who shall be asked to name a Chair.

17.8.4 Hearing

The Board, having been formed by the above procedure, shall meet, hear the evidence of both parties, and render a written decision within sixty (60) days from the completion of taking evidence. This period may be extended by mutual agreement of the parties. The decision of the majority of the Board on the matter at issue shall be final and binding on both parties, but the Board shall not be empowered to add to, subtract from, alter or amend this Agreement in any way.

17.8.5 Disciplinary Action

The Board shall have the power to dispose of any grievance involving dismissal or disciplinary action by any arrangement, which it deems just and equitable.

17.8.6 Time Deficiencies

Any Board of Arbitration established pursuant to the grievance procedures shall have the power to hear any arguments as to whether, in order to avoid consideration of substantive issues, time limits set forth in the grievance procedures have been unreasonably enforced. The Board may decide to deal with the case placed before it, despite such minor time deficiencies.

17.8.7 Expenses

The fees and expenses of the Chair shall be shared equally between the parties. Each party shall be responsible for their costs, fees and expenses of witnesses and those of its Board member.

17.9 General

17.9.1 Union May Institute Grievances

The Union and its representatives have the right to originate a grievance on behalf of an employee or group of employees and to seek adjustment with the Employer in the manner provided in the grievance procedure. Such a grievance procedure shall commence at Stage 1.

17.9.2 Facilities for Grievances

The Employer shall provide appropriate space for grievance meetings.

17.9.3 Authorized Acting Officials

For the purpose of Stages 1 and 2 hereof, the persons duly authorized to act for and on behalf of the officials mentioned herein during their absence shall similarly be authorized to act in respect to the procedure outlined herein.

17.9.4 Representatives of the Union

In the discussion of grievances with the representatives of the Employer, the Union may at any time be accompanied by a representative of the Union.

17.9.5 Grievances Dealt with During Working Hours

As far as practicable, all grievances will be dealt with during working hours, and no employee or employees, who are representatives of the Union, will suffer loss of pay by reason of time spent in discussing grievances with the representatives of the Employer.

17.9.6 Copies of Documents

In the event of a grievance or a disciplinary action, the Employer agrees, upon request, to provide the Union with copies of all documents, which the Employer intends to use in regard to the specific grievance or disciplinary action.

17.9.7 Time Limits

The time limits imposed by the foregoing provisions may be waived by the parties upon agreement through local negotiations.

ARTICLE 18 - LEAVE OF ABSENCE

18.1 Union Leave

18.1.1 Short Term Union Leave

The Employer agrees that leave of absence without pay but with maintenance of seniority rights, and superannuation rights, shall be given to any designated employee for Union business; such leave of absences to be granted for a period not to exceed six (6) months as per Union request in writing. Permission for an employee to attend to Union business will be conveyed within forty-eight (48) hours of receipt of request, except in the case of leave for one (1) week or longer, in which case the permission will be granted within seven (7) working days of receipt of request.

An employee on such leave shall have the right to return to their job on expiration of the leave. If the job has been abolished during absence then the employee shall have rights pursuant to Article 7.

18.1.2 Leave to Hold Full Time Union Position

Any employee who is selected for a full-time Union position shall, upon application, be granted leave of absence without pay for a period of up to, but not exceeding one (1) year. The employee's seniority shall be retained, but not accumulated during the period of absence. An employee requesting such leave will provide as much notice as possible, but in any event will be expected to give no less than thirty (30) days notice.

18.2 Compassionate Care Leave and Special Leave of Absence

18.2.1 Compassionate Care Leave

Where an employee requires leave as defined under the EI compassionate care benefit, the employee shall apply to the Executive Director, indicating the requested date of commencement of the unpaid leave. The employer agrees to provide such leave as soon as reasonably possible.

18.2.2 Special Leave of Absence

Special leave of absence without pay may be granted to an employee for good and sufficient reason, but requests must be made in writing to the Executive Director with the recommendation of the Supervisor stating the reason for such leave.

- **18.2.3** The employee on such leave shall return to the former classification, position, and salary, subject to any general increases, except where the position has been eliminated in accordance with Article 7. In the latter circumstances, the employee will be dealt with appropriately under Article 7.
- **18.2.4** During leave of absence employees shall retain their seniority but will not be able to accumulate.

18.3 Leave for Jury Duty

When an employee is summoned for jury duty or as a court witness the employee shall not suffer any loss of salary or wages while so serving, except in situations where testifying on the employee's own behalf. Remuneration paid to the employee by the court must be turned over to the Employer. However, this will not include expenses paid by the court.

18.4 Bereavement Leave

An employee shall be granted a leave of absence with pay of up to five (5) working days for bereavement in the immediate family as defined by the *Labour Standards Act* and including sons-in-law, daughters-in-law and grandchildren. The application, stating the reasons, shall be made to the Executive Director, in writing. In emergency the application may be made verbally and confirmed subsequently in writing. Additional time-off with pay may be granted at the discretion of the Executive Director.

18.5 Leave for Court Appearance or Incarceration

In the event that an employee is accused of an offense which requires a court appearance, the employee shall be entitled to leave of absence without pay and without loss of seniority or accrued benefits, such leave to cover time required for pre-trial legal consultation, court appearance, and pre-trial legal custody.

In the event of being found guilty of an offense not involving the Employer, the employee may be granted leave of absence to cover the period of incarceration, at the discretion of the Executive Director.

18.6 Maternity/Adoption/Parental Leave

18.6.1 Service Requirements for Maternity/Adoption/Parental Leave

An employee shall qualify for maternity/adoption/parental leave (leave of absence without pay) after employment of at least twenty (20) weeks in the fifty-two (52) weeks immediately preceding the day on which the requested leave is to commence. The Employer shall not deny the pregnant employee the right to continue employment during her pregnancy provided she can supply a medical certificate as to her fitness to do so, if so requested.

18.6.2 Length of Maternity/Adoption Leave

18.6.2.1 Maternity Leave

Maternity leave shall cover a period not exceeding eighteen (18) consecutive weeks and may be taken at the employee's discretion before and/or after the birth or adoption of a child.

18.6.2.2 Adoption Leave

Where an employee is to be the primary caregiver of the adopted child during the period of leave, adoption leave shall be granted for a period not exceeding eighteen (18) consecutive weeks commencing on the day the child becomes available for adoption.

18.6.2.3 Parental Leave

Where an employee is entitled to maternity or adoption leave, parental leave shall cover a period not exceeding thirty-four (34) consecutive weeks and may be taken at the employee's discretion before and/or after the birth or adoption of a child.

Where an employee is not entitled to maternity and not entitled to adoption leave, parental leave shall cover a period not exceeding thirty-seven (37) consecutive weeks and may be taken at the employee's discretion before and/or after the birth or adoption of a child.

18.6.2.4 Further Leave

An employee may apply for further leave subject to clause 18.2.

An employee who wishes to take Maternity leave or Adoption leave and also take Parental leave shall take the two leaves consecutively.

18.6.3 Supplementary Employment Benefits

Provided they are in receipt of HRSDC Employment Insurance Benefits, employees will receive the difference between Employment Insurance Benefits received from Human Resources and Skills Development Canada and eighty (80%) percent of the member's salary while on leave for a maximum of twenty-five (25) weeks, subject to the condition that the member's earnings (from Employment Insurance earnings, and any other source) cannot exceed ninety-five (95) percent of pre-leave earnings.

The parties agree that in the event that changes occur to the Employment Insurance Benefits payable to individuals on maternity/adoption/parental leave that increase the employers cost, the Supplemental Benefits Plan will be terminated on the first of the year following any changes in Employment Insurance maternity/adoption/parental leave benefits. Those employees receiving benefits at the time of termination will continue to receive benefits on the same cost basis to the Employer as prior to the Employment Insurance change, effective the first of the month following the Employment Insurance change.

The Employer will restructure the Plan to keep their costs at the previous level. The parties agree to meet immediately to negotiate a new Plan which would not cost the Employer more than the previous Plan.

18.6.4 Seniority Status During Maternity/Adoption/Parental Leave

The employee shall continue to earn seniority during the leave.

18.6.5 Procedures Upon Return from Maternity/Adoption/Parental Leave

When an employee decides to return to work after maternity/adoption/parental leave, she shall provide the Employer with at least four (4) weeks notice. On return from maternity/adoption/parental leave, the employee shall be placed in her former position, classification and salary, subject to any general increases.

18.6.6 Qualification Period for Supplementary Employment Benefits

A permanent employee who has completed the probationary period and twelve (12) months of continuous service will be eligible for supplementary employment benefits.

18.7 Professional Development Fund

The Employer shall establish a Professional Development Fund and allocate one (1) percent of permanent full-time and part-time in-scope salary on an annual basis.

The Professional Development Fund shall be available to all permanent full-time and parttime employees and will be administered by the Professional Development Committee.

Add a broader mission statement for the Professional Development Committee, and make reference to the development of a policy and procedure which will be agreed to by the Professional Development Committee.

18.8 Professional Development Committee

The Professional Development Committee will be composed of:

- a) two (2) employees elected by the Union. Each term will be two (2) years maximum. Elections will be staggered so that a maximum of one (1) new member will join the Committee at any one time;
- b) two (2) employees appointed by management; and
- c) Executive Director or their designate to act as chairperson.

The mandate of the Professional Development Committee is to assess employee/employer professional development needs, to establish professional development policies, procedures and assessment tools.

- **18.8.1** The Professional Development Committee shall use the following guiding principles:
 - a) priorize recommended training needs.
 - b) consider applicability and value of each development activity to the employer.
 - c) consider the fiscal resources of the Professional Development Fund.
 - d) consider the benefits to the individual staff member.
- **18.8.2** The Professional Development Fund may provide for:
 - a) partial or full tuition reimbursement (upon successful completion).
 - b) staff development days.
 - c) long-term educational leave without pay.
 - d) short-term educational leave, including but not limited to
 - i) workshops
 - ii) seminars
 - iii) conferences
 - iv) short courses
- **18.8.3** An employee who applies for and receives Professional Development Benefits is required to return to work for the number of months which equals the total financial assistance received during the leave divided by the employee's monthly gross salary. In the event that the employee does not complete the return of

service, they shall be required to reimburse the Employer the amount of the Professional Development Benefits on a pro-rated basis. An employee who has been directed to take a course or attend a seminar or conference, and has used Professional Development funds to do so, is not required to provide return of service.

18.8.4 An employee who applies for and receives Professional Development Benefits for training opportunities that provide a grade or pass/fail completion, must, in addition to Article 18.8.5 provide proof of satisfactory (passing completion). If satisfactory completion is not obtained, the employee shall be required to reimburse the Employer the amount of the Professional Development Benefits for that training opportunity.

ARTICLE 19 - OCCUPATIONAL HEALTH AND SAFETY

19.1 Co-operation on Safety

It is agreed that the Employer, the Union, the employees and all levels of supervision will co-operate fully to promote safe work practices, healthy working conditions and compliance with *The Occupational Health and Safety Act 1993*, and regulations.

The Union, through the participation of its members in the Joint Occupational Health and Safety Committee(s), will provide input into issues of occupational health and safety in the Gallery and will assist wherever possible in the furtherance of safe conditions and practices.

The employer will keep under review the use or presence, at the place of employment, of chemical or biological substances which may be hazardous to the health or safety of workers.

Any employee may request that the employer substitute a safe or less hazardous substance for any chemical or biological substance currently in use. The Occupational Health and Safety Department representative will co-operate in advising the employees through their supervisor on the possibility of using suitable substitutions.

19.2 Safety Committee Pay Provisions

The Occupational Health and Safety Committees shall hold meetings and regular inspections to deal with all unsafe, hazardous or dangerous conditions. Representatives of the Union shall suffer no loss of pay for attending such meetings or inspections. Minutes of all committee meetings and inspection reports shall be provided to the Union.

19.3 Safety Measures

All employees either working with or in close proximity to any hazardous product or dangerous material will be supplied with adequate and sufficient training, education, tools, and safety equipment so as not to be exposed to unacceptable risks of the hazardous product or dangerous material. The training, tools and equipment to be used will be

determined by the Occupational Health and Safety Department Representative in consultation with the Occupational Health and Safety Committee consistent with pertinent legislation and accepted protocols.

19.4 Educational and Training Programs

- **19.4.1** The Employer, in consultation with the appropriate Occupational Health and Safety Committee, will develop and implement educational and training programs relating to the health and safety of workers, at no cost to the employees, and to be conducted during normal work time.
- 19.4.2 With the prior consent of the Director of Operations, upon giving reasonable notice, Union members of Health and Safety Committees shall be entitled to time off from work with no loss of seniority or earning to attend educational courses and seminars required by government agencies or the Employer for instruction and upgrading on health and safety matters.
- **19.4.3** Employees who feel they have not had opportunity for training on new equipment which they are required to operate as part of their normal duties should first discuss the issue with their supervisor, and then, if necessary with the Director of Operations.

19.5 Safety and Health Reports, Records and Data

Reports of every accident or occurrence of an occupational disease at the work site will be provided to the appropriate Occupational Health and Safety Committee. The Committee members may request any pertinent health and safety records held by the Employer which are not confidential.

19.6 No Disciplinary Action

No employee shall be disciplined for refusal to work on a job or to operate any equipment which, in the opinion of the employee(s) or any member of the Safety Committee is unsafe, until an Occupational Health Officer or an Occupational Health Committee established under *The Occupational Health and Safety Act* has investigated the matter or situation, or until sufficient steps have been taken so that the employee has reasonable grounds for believing that the duty or duties are no longer unusually dangerous.

19.7 Visual Display Terminal

Safety regulations for operators will be developed by the appropriate Occupational Health and Safety Committee, for mutual acceptance by the Employer and the Union. The Employer agrees that such regulations will contain the following provisions for employees who normally spend the majority of their daily shift as operators.

19.7.1 The Employer will pay reasonable costs, for an initial eye examination by an optometrist and subsequent examinations if problems develop which are not covered by the Saskatchewan Medical Care Insurance Commission. If special eyeglasses are necessary, as certified by the optometrist, in order to work on a visual display terminal, the employee may apply to the Director of Operations for

reimbursement for the cost of such glasses. Such a request must be made in advance of ordering the glasses.

19.7.2 Employees who work steadily at visual display terminals will be ensured a fifteen(15) minute break during every morning and every afternoon. Every effort will be
made to provide these breaks in such a manner that employees will not work
steadily at the unit for a period of more than two (2) hours. In addition, when
employees are required to use the screen continuously, the Employer will provide
non-Visual Display Terminal duties for ten (10) minute periods after every fifty
(50) minutes of Visual Display Terminal usage, when this is practical.

19.8 Options of Pregnant Employees

A pregnant employee whose pregnancy is at risk will have the following options:

- 1) to be temporarily assigned other duties if this is possible without disruption to the Employer.
- 2) to commence her maternity leave after presenting a medical certificate attesting to her pregnancy, and to maintain the right for up to six (6) weeks after date of delivery to return to her former position, classification and salary subject to any general increases.
- 3) to relinquish her position and elect to exercise her rights under the provisions of lay-off and recall Article 7.

ARTICLE 20 - BENEFIT PLANS

20.1 Group Benefits

During the life of this Agreement the Employer will provide benefit plans in accordance with the respective policies and labour relations order. All group benefits and pensions are supplied by the University of Regina and are subject to the policies in place between the University and their carriers. Changes to these policies are beyond the control of the Employer and may change from time to time. Such changes will be subject to negotiation for inclusion in this Agreement when applicable.

20.2 Benefits During Leave of Absence

20.2.1 An employee who is on the Short Term Disability Plan or the Long Term Disability Plan will be considered to be on leave of absence for application of this clause.

20.2.2 Sick Leave, Discretionary Days, Vacation Leave and Increment Date

If leave of absence (except as provided in Articles 18.1 and 18.3) exceeds thirty-one (31) calendar days, credits for sick leave, Discretionary Days and vacation leave will not be accumulated during the period of absence and the increment date shall be set back accordingly.

If the leave of absence is for less than thirty-two (32) calendar days, the increment date will not be affected, and the employee will continue to accumulate sick leave credits, Discretionary Days and vacation credits in the normal fashion.

An employee will continue to accumulate sick leave credits and vacation credits in the normal fashion during the twenty-five (25) weeks of Supplementary Employment Benefits (Article 18.6.3). Sick leave credits, Discretionary Days and vacation credits will not accumulate during any other period of maternity/adoption/parental leave.

20.2.3 Pension Plan

If the leave of absence (except as provided in Articles 18.1 and 18.3) is less than thirty-one (31) calendar days, contributions to the pension plan and service credits will not be affected.

If the leave is for thirty (30) days or longer, contributions to the pension plan and accumulation of service credit will be discontinued unless prior arrangements are made for pre-payment of both the employee's and the Gallery's share.

Notwithstanding this, when an employee is on Short Term Disability or Long Term Disability, no contributions will be made to the pension plan, but service credits will be deemed to accumulate in the normal manner.

An employee who is receiving the twenty-five (25) weeks of Supplementary Employment Insurance Benefits (Article 18.6.3) shall not make contributions to the Pension Plan, and the Gallery will also not make contributions. However, service credits will be deemed to accumulate in the pension plan in the normal manner.

20.2.4 Group Insurance, Dental Plan, Long Term Disability

If the leave is for less than thirty-one (31) days, the employee will continue to be covered.

An employee receiving the twenty-five (25) weeks of Supplementary Employment Insurance Benefits (Article 18.6.3) will also be covered and normal employer/employee deductions apply.

For other leaves in excess of thirty-one (31) calendar days, or on the completion of the twenty-five (25) weeks of Supplementary Employment Insurance Benefit (Article 18.6.3), an employee may elect to continue plan coverages providing they make prior arrangements to pay the premiums required for continuance of the plans. If the employee elects to drop coverage, the employee will be subject to the waiting period upon return.

In any case, all coverage will terminate after a full twelve- (12) month period of leave of absence.

20.3 Assisted Early Retirement

The Gallery may, without prejudice, propose to an employee an early retirement package which may include a financial settlement. The Union will be informed of such an arrangement.

20.4 Benefits for Administrative, Professional And Technical Employees Bargaining Unit Employees

It is understood that Employees originally hired under the University of Regina Administrative, Professional And Technical Employees Bargaining Unit contract will retain employee benefits as defined in the current Administrative, Professional And Technical Employees Bargaining Unit contract at the time of signing this contract, and that this benefit varies from that described herein.

ARTICLE 21 - MISCELLANEOUS ITEMS

21.1 Provisions of Tools

The Employer shall supply all tools and equipment required by the Employer. Replacement will be made by producing the worn or broken tool. The employee shall return all tools and equipment upon termination.

21.2 Rules and Regulations

When the Employer introduces new rules or regulations concerning employees' conduct on Employer premises or during working hours copies will be posted and also forwarded to the Union office. Such rules and regulations will be reasonable and will not be inconsistent with any Articles of this Agreement.

21.3 Protective Clothing

Adequate protective clothing will be provided and laundered by the Employer as required by Occupational Health and Safety.

21.4 Accountable Professional Expense Allowance

All permanent full-time and part-time employees shall be entitled to an Accountable Professional Expense Allowance of \$230 per year. The allowance will be prorated for employees who work less than full year and full-time.

The accountable allowance may be expended only in accordance with tax regulations and guidelines established by the Employer and will not be used for any purchase and expenditure which would be a taxable benefit to the employee.

21.5 Deferred Salary Leave Plan

Employees may apply to participate in the deferred salary leave plan in accordance with the conditions set forth in the regulations governing the plan. The regulations are subject to mutual agreement between CUPE Local 5791 and the Employer.

ARTICLE 22 - HARASSMENT

22.1 The Union and the Employer do not condone sexual harassment.

22.2 Definition

Sexual harassment is defined as behaviour related to sexuality that may be verbal, physical, deliberate, unsolicited or unwelcome; it may be one incident or a series of incidents. While the following is not an exhaustive list, sexual harassment may include: verbal abuse; unwelcome jokes, innuendoes or taunting about an employee's clothing, body, or sexual activities; displaying of pornographic material; unwelcome invitations or requests, whether indirect or explicit, to engage in behaviour of a sexual nature; leering or other gestures associated with sexuality; unnecessary physical contact such as touching, patting, pinching, punching; physical assault.

22.3 Criteria

For a practice to be considered sexual harassment it must be reasonably perceived as a term or condition of employment (including availability or continuation of work, promotional or training opportunities) or influence decisions on such matters; or interfere with job performance or create a poisoned environment for the employee.

22.4 Procedure

Sexual harassment is grievable at Stage 2. Before a response is rendered, there will be an objective examination including the nature and context of the incident(s). Both parties agree that all proceedings and the results thereof will be dealt with in strictest confidence.

22.5 Personal Harassment

The Employer and the Union endorse the principle that all members of the Gallery community have the right to work to an environment free from personal harassment. This entitlement carries with it an expectation that all members of the Gallery community, including the members of CUPE Local 5791, will conduct themselves in an appropriate and responsible manner, with due respect and regard for the rights and feelings of others.

22.6 Definition

Personal Harassment is defined as words or actions that disparage or humiliate a person, or which are intimidating, threatening, or abusive of authority, and may be accompanied by direct or implied threats to the individual's status. In accordance with *The Saskatchewan Human Rights Code* and Article 7.1 of this Agreement, the Employer and Union do not condone discrimination on the basis of race, creed, religion, colour, sex, sexual orientation, marital status, physical disability, nationality, ancestry, place of origin, or age (except as permitted by law).

Situations which involve direction of the work force, or appropriate disciplinary actions, are not considered personal harassment.

22.7 Procedure

If any member of CUPE Local 5791 has cause to complain of personal harassment, the matter shall be subject to the grievance and arbitration procedure.

Nothing in this statement is intended to preclude an employee grieving a disciplinary action.

ARTICLE 23 - TERMS OF AGREEMENT

23.1 Duration

This Agreement shall be effective from April 1, 2014, and shall remain in force and effect up to March 31, 2015, and from year to year thereafter, but either party may, not less than thirty (30) days nor more than sixty (60) days prior to the termination date hereof, give notice in writing to the other party to terminate this Agreement or to negotiate a revision thereof.

23.2 Previous Agreements

This Agreement and the addenda thereto, supersedes agreements and letters of intent.

23.3 Conflicting Laws

If any provision of this Agreement or of any Collective Agreement made in pursuance thereof is found to be contrary to the provision of any law, now or hereafter enacted, this Agreement will not be abrogated but is subject to such amendments as may be necessary to bring it into conformity with the law.

SIGNED AS OF	, 2014 AT REGINA, SASKATCHEWAN.
ON BEHALF OF THE CANADIAN UNION OF PUBLIC EMPLOYEES LOCAL 5791	ON BEHALF OF THE MacKENZIE ART GALLERY

LETTER OF UNDERSTANDING

Between

CUPE Local 5791

And

MacKenzie Art Gallery

Letter of Understanding - Pension and Benefit Plan Joint Committee

Both parties agree to form a joint committee to review existing pension and benefits, and to seek advice from an external 3rd party as required as to what options are available to the gallery.

The joint committee will commence no later than September 1, 2014 and will conclude deliberations by January 31, 2015.

APPENDIX A - CLASSIFICATION SCHEDULE

Points Level		Band Width	Job Class Title		
	Min.	Max.			
13	781	840	60	Head Curator	
12	721	780	60	Vacant	
11	661	720	60	Curator	
10	601	660	60	Vacant	
9	541	600	60	Collection Manager	
				Conservator	
8	481	540	60	Associate Curator	
				Educator – Community Program	
				Educator – Outreach	
				Educator – School & Youth Programs	
7	421	480	60	Installation Officer	
				Preparator	
6	361	420	60	Accountant	
				Corporate Relations & Sales	
				Gallery Shop Manager	
				Marketing Co-ordinator	
5	301	360	60	Gallery Shop Assistant Manager	
				Preparator-Facilities	
4	241	300	60	Marketing & Media Relations Assistant	
				Marketing & Community Relations Assistant	
3	181	240	60	Administrative Assistant – Curatorial	
				Administrative Assistant – Communications	
				Administrative Assistant - Education	
				Curatorial Assistant	
				Education Program Assistant	
				Library Co-ordinator	
2	120	154	60	Art Instructor	
				Assistant Preparator (Casual)	
				Gallery Facilitators	
1	85	119	60	Gallery Shop Sales Assistant	

<u>APPENDIX B – PAY SCHEDULE</u>

April 1, 2014 CUPE Salary Grid

2%

with COL Adjustment of
Baseline Salary Grid with 7 steps @ 3% increments

	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Increment
Level								
1	29,953							-
2	32,552	33,591	34,629					1,039
3	36,946	38,126	39,305					1,179
4	40,023	41,343	42,663	43,982				1,319
5	44,279	45,739	47,199	48,658				1,460
6	46,935	48,535	50,135	51,735	53,334			1,600
7	51,051	52,791	54,531	56,271	58,011			1,740
8	55,166	57,046	58,926	60,807	62,687			1,881
9	59,279	61,300	63,321	65,342	67,364			2,021
10	59,072	61,233	63,394	65,556	67,717	69,878	72,040	2,161
11	62,907	65,209	67,510	69,812	72,113	74,414	76,716	2,301
12	66,744	69,185	71,627	74,068	76,510	78,951	81,393	2,442
13	70,579	73,161	75,742	78,324	80,906	83,487	86,069	2,582

3%

INDEX

Abolishment		Deferred Salary Leave Plan	43
Notice of	12	Definitions	3
Options of Employees	12	Demotion	3
Acceptance of an Offer	13	Dental Plan	42
Accidents	29	Discipline Of Employees	29
Accountable Professional Expense		Discretionary Days	16
Allowance	43	Dismissal	31
Agreement to Work Additional Hours	18	Duration	45
Assessment Period	10	Employee or Employees	3
Assisted Early Retirement	43	Employer	3
Bargaining Unit	6	Employer's Premises	5
Basis for Selection	8	Executive Director	3
Benefit Plans	41	Fiscal year	3
Group Benefits	41	Flextime	16
Benefits During Leave of Absence	41	Full-time	3
Benefits for APT Employees	43	Full-time Employees	16
Bereavement Leave	35	Gender	3
Bulletin Boards	6	Grievances	31
Bumping	O	Definition	31
Employee Qualifications	13	Group Benefits	41
Employees Not Offered a	13	Group Insurance	42
Position	14	Harassment	44
Notice to Exercise	13	Criteria	44
Order	13	Definition	44
Rights of an Employee	14	Personal	44
Casual Employee	3	Personal - Definition	44
Casual Employees	17	Personal - Procedure	45
Casual Hours, Assignment of	7	Procedure	44
Classification	3	Holidays	21
Classification Plan	3	Holiday Falling on Saturday	22
Establishment of	24	Holiday Falling on Sunday	22
New Positions	24	Names Holidays	21
Specifications	24	Working on a Holiday	22
Classification Schedule	48	Hours of Work	
Clerical Errors	21	Casual Employees	17
Compassionate Care Leave	35	Part –Time Employees	17
Compensation from a Third Party	28	Increments	19
Conflict of Interest	2	Casual Employees with 1,950 or	17
Conflicting Laws	45	more hours of service	19
Contracting Out	6	Casual Employees with less than	
Court Appearance or Incarceration	35	1,950 hours of service	19
Days of Rest	17	Increments for Permanent and	-/
Deduction from Sick Leave		Term Employees	19
Accumulation	27	Withholding Increments	19
1 20 0 011101001011	<i></i>	The state of the s	1)

Injury Pay Provisions	29	Permission to Leave Work	32
Itemized Statements	21	Personal Harassment	44
Joint Classification Appeals		Personal/Family Leave	27
Committee	2, 26	Picket Lines	6
Jury Duty	35	Posting	7
Lay Off and Recall	12	Previous Agreements	45
Leave of Absence	34, 35	Principle of Innocence and Burden of	
Adoption Leave	36	Proof	29
Bereavement Leave	35	Probationary Period	9
Compassionate Care Leave	35	Probationary Period, Transfer during	9
Court Appearance	35	Professional Development Committee	38
Incarceration	35	Professional Development Fund	37
Jury Duty	35	Progressive Discipline	30
Maternity Leave	36	Promotion	3
Parental Leave	36	Promotions	7
Sick Leave During Leave of		Proof of Illness	27
Absence and Lay-off	28	Protective Clothing	43
Special Leave of Absence	35	Provisions of Tools	43
Long Term Disability	42	Rates of Pay	18
Management Rights	2	Reclassification	
Maternity/Adoption/Parental Leav	e36, 37	Changes in Classification	25
Medical Examinations	10	Disputes	26
Monthly Statements	5	Reclassified Positions	25
New Employees	5	Recognition	4
No Discrimination	5	Recognition of Other Service	23
Notice of Position Abolishment	12	Recognition of Union Steward	31
Notice of Results re Postings	8	Reduction of Work Force	15
Notification of Sickness or Injury	28	Reprimand	30
Occupational Health and Safety	39	Rest Periods	17
On-The-Job Training	8	Rules and Regulations	43
Other Days	17	Scope	4
Part –Time Employees	17	Seniority	11
Part-time Employee	3	Seniority Rosters	12
Party Rights	2	Seniority Status During	
Pay	19	Maternity/Adoption/Parental Leave	37
Pay Administration	18	Seniority, Loss of	11
Pay Calculation	18	Severance Pay	14
Pay on Bumping OR Employer-		Sick Leave	27
Initiated Transfer	21	Accumulation of Sick Leave	27
Pay on Demotion	20	APT Employees	29
Pay on Promotion	19	Compensation from a Third Party	28
Pay on Transfer	20	Credits Exhausted	29
Pay Periods	19	Deduction from Accumulation	27
Pay Plan	3	Definition	27
Pay Rate on Recall	20	During Absence and Lay-Off	28
Pay Schedule	49	Injury Pay Provisions	29
Pension Plan	42	Notification of Sickness or Injury	28
Permanent Employee	3	Personal/Family Leave	27
-		-	

Proof of Illness	27	Transportation of Accident Victims	29
Rate of Accumulation	27	Union	4
Transportation of Accident		Union Access	5
Victims	29	Union Dues	5
Sick Leave Credits Exhausted	29	Union Leave	34
Sick Leave for APT Employees	29	Union Membership	4
Special Funding and Hiring	7	Union Rights	2
Special Leave of Absence	35	Union Security	4
Supplementary Employment Benefits	37	Union-Management Committee	2
Suspension	30	Use of Employer's Premises	5
T-4 Slips	6	Use of Gallery Facilities	6
Technological Change	15	Vacancies	7
Consultation	15	Vacant Positions, Bidding on	8
Notice	15	Vacation Leave	
Temporary Performance of Higher		Administration of	22
Duties	21	Approved Leave with Pay During	24
Term Employee	3	Authorization of	23
Termination	14	Carry-over	23
Benefits During Layoff	14	Entitlement	22
Casual Employees	14	Holiday During	24
Status During Recall	14	Pay	24
Terms of Agreement	45	Volunteers	6
Time Off - for Union Meetings	6	Withholding Increments	19
Time to Adjust in New Position	14	Written Warning	30
Transfer	4		

/ts:cope491